CONTRA COSTA COLLEGE

OPERATIONS COUNCIL

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 24, 2003

9:00 A.M. - ROOM #AA-216

MINUTES
PRESENT:  
Frank Hernandez (Chair), Jennifer Ounjian-Auque (Guest), Jeanette Moore, Alex Edwards, Jim Taylor, Benny Barnes, Ron Weston (for Saul Jones), Lynda Lawrence, Carlos Murillo, Darlene Poe, Randy Watkins

I.  Fireside Room Reservations

Jennifer Ounjian-Auque distributed a memo to the Council about the use of the Fireside Room.  The second page of the memo was a draft of revisions to College Procedures G7102.0.

In reserving the Fireside Room, Jennifer hasn’t been observing the policy, but has been reserving the room on a first-come, first-served basis.  This has caused some problems.  Some groups who are justified in using the Fireside Room on an ongoing basis are beginning to monopolize the room, limiting the room’s availability for special events.  

The Operations Council reviewed the draft on Page 2 of Jennifer’s memo.  It was asked what “special” means and Jennifer said it refers to one-time events, as opposed to ongoing meetings or events.  After some discussion, it was felt it would be helpful for Jennifer to more clearly define the term “special” for the purposes of this policy.  To clarify #3 under priorities, regularly scheduled classes will be given the last priority Monday - Friday.  

In the last paragraph, Jennifer said the “blank” would be Carol Brown’s and/or Nee Richardson’s names, since Carol reserves classrooms and Nee reserves the conference room in the AA-Bldg.  Frank Hernandez said that whoever is named in that reference should feel comfortable with having to tell people “no”.  

Darlene Poe would like the policy to also state that people who use the Fireside Room clean up the room afterwards, especially if food is served.  Darlene would prefer that food not be allowed in the Fireside Room at all.  The carpet in the Fireside Room is badly stained with food.  There is no padding underneath the carpet.  

Plans of Action:

1.
The Operations Council approved the revisions to College Procedures G7102.0.  Jennifer Ounjian-Auque will make the following changes to the revision:  The definition of “special” will be identified, and the requirement that users clean the room after usage will be added.
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2.
After the changes are made, the Operations Council will forward the proposed revision to the policy to College Council.

II.  Laboratory Safety and Security

Carlos Murillo reported that the Biology Bldg. staff sent him a memo stating that no one knew where the shut-off valve for the ventilation system is.  The staff wanted to know if it is possible for all employees in the building to know where the emergency shut-off switches are in case there is a shelter-in-place.  

Alex Edwards said he has just gotten approval to install community alert sirens on campus, which will be connected to the county alert system.  He is investigating whether the sirens can also be used as a P.A. system.  The ventilation system is shut down through Jim Taylor’s office.  An additional shutdown button will soon be installed in Police Services.  Everything will be shut down as soon as the sirens are heard.  

There are a few areas on campus that are not hooked up to the master control system.  A process is being created for these buildings to be shut down individually.  Jim Taylor hasn’t discussed this process with the Safety Committee but he plans to.  

Jim Taylor said his department is very concerned about shutting the campus down in case of a shelter-in-place, and he feels the campus can be shut down very quickly.  

Carlos suggested that some guidelines be printed and distributed once the system is completely in place.  

Randy Watkins said we now have our own alarm system on campus.  David Shipman in Police Services is in charge of the alarm codes on campus.  

The issue of student use of the labs without supervision has come up.  Frank Hernandez said that no lab should be open without supervision.  

Plans of Action

1.
Jim Taylor will discuss the process for shutting down buildings not connected to the master control system with the Safety Committee.

2.
Once the system for shutting down the campus is firmly in place, some guidelines will be printed and distributed to the campus.

3.
McKinley Williams will send a memo reminding the campus community that no students should use any labs after hours, or when no supervision is present.
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III.  Spraying Pesticides on Campus

Carlos Murillo said someone was spraying near the PS-Building.  A few people complained to him and wanted to know what was being sprayed.  The people were concerned because the person spraying was wearing a mask.  

Jim Taylor said that Assunta Keller wrote a letter of complaint about the spraying.  Jim explained that the employee was spraying Roundup, which is non-toxic.  This particular employee had been gone for several months and a lot of weeds had grown, so spraying had become necessary.  However, spraying should never be done during regular hours.  Spraying is usually done on the weekends, and this employee was not following proper procedures.

Plan of Action

Jim Taylor assured the Council that spraying would only be done during the weekends.

IV.  Other

A.  Consolidating Weekend Classes

Darlene Poe has noticed that there are one or two classes in each building on the weekends.  She is suggesting that classes be consolidated so the entire campus doesn’t have to be opened on the weekends, which could save money.  

This question has come up before.  Faculty have said some classes have to be held in certain rooms because of specific equipment that is needed for the classes.  Jim Taylor wants to support Darlene Poe in following this issue through.  Custodial Services sometimes doesn’t know if there is still a class going on when they find an empty classroom with the lights on.

Faculty need to be more responsible in turning off lights and locking rooms after classes are over.  Police Services hours have been reduced so we must be even more vigilant about not leaving classrooms unlocked.  Ron Weston said part-time instructors must be issued keys.  Requests for keys for part-time instructors are routinely denied, but no one was sure if it is Police Services that deny the requests, or the manager.

Plans of Action
1.
Lynda Lawrence will take the issue of keys for part-time faculty to the Issues Forum, who will talk to their respective departments.  

2.
Lynda Lawrence will also take the issue of consolidating weekend classes to the Issues Forum.

3.
Consolidation of weekend classes will be on the next Agenda.
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The meeting adjourned at 9:40 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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